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D.Efv1 is an energetic and 
active agency with a wide range 
of responsibilities --
preservation as well as develop
ment, stewardship of the 
Commonwealth's natural resources 
in cities as well as in rural 
areas, and management as well as 
conservation. 

. This profile introduces you 
to the Department of Environmental 
Management as one agent of 
Massachusetts state government 
responsible for preservation, 
protection, and enhancement of our 
environment. 

As exciting as DEM' s first 
eighty-five years have been, the 
best is yet to come. Building 
on the strengths and accomp Ii sh -
ments of- the past, with strong 
support from Governor Dukakis, 
we are, along with the rest of 
his administration, linking eco
nomic and environmental initati
ves to enhance the quality of 
life in ''v\assachusetts. 

Sincerely, 

James Gutensohn 
Commissioner 



INlRCOLCTION 

Our environment surrounds 
us. It modifies and shapes us 
and profoundly influences our 
way of life. To talk about 
environmental management is to 
talk about natural and cultural 
resources. The state agency 
'M"lose job it is to preserve, 
protect , and enhance them is the 
Department of Environmental 
Management (DEM). As steward 
of these resources, the 
Department is engaged in wide
ranging activities of great con
sequence to Massachusetts' 
quality of life. The aim is to 
bring environmental and economic 
concerns into accord. As DEM Is 
Commissioner, James Gutensohn, 
rotes, "A good environment will 
impart to the state a healthy 
citizenry and a strong economy." 

DEM is one of six agen
cies under the Executive Office 
of Environmental Affairs. 
The others are: the Department 
of Environmental Quality 
Ergineering (DEQE) , the Division 
of Fisheries and Wildlife (DFW), 
the Metropolitan District 
Commission (MDC), the Department 
of Food and Agriculture, and the 
Office of Coastal Zone 
Management ( CZM ) . 

In the eighty-five years 
of its existence, DE!vl has grown 
from a fledgling bureau respon
sible for managing one reser
vation to a statewide agency 
responsible for managing a vast 
network of forests and parks, 
water resources, and solid and 
hazardous waste disposal. 
Compared with its role of eighty 
years ago, the breadth of 
current DEM activities has grown 
nearly beyond recognition. At 
the turn of the century, the 
State's mills ran in high gear, 
there was no concept of hazar
dous waste, and no one thought 
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of forests as popular settings 
for recreation. Today, the 
urban Heritage State Parks, the 
Bureau of Solid and Hazardous 
Waste, and the Bureau of 
Recreation are components of the 
Commonwealth's broad approach to 
environmental management. Dov\ ' s 
evolution reflects efforts by 
administrations and the 
Legislature to meet the 
burgeoning demands of modern 
society. 

Continuity, too, charac -
te r izes the Department ' s 
history. The Division of 
Forests and Parks -- the oldest 
and largest of the divisions -
has anchored the Department and 
defined it's primary functions 
throughout. As the Department's 
.\\Oodland holdings grew to a 
quarter-million acres, the 
Division of Forests and Parks 
continued in its original 
mission of forest management, on 
an ever-increasing scale. Thus, 
natural preservation colors both 
the origins and the present 
reality of DEM. 



The strongest element of 
continuity in the Department's 
history is an unswerving com
mittment to preserve and protect 
the state's natural wealth. 
Reflecting on the future of 
environmental management in 
Massachusetts, DEM' s 1983 
Landscape Inventory comm�nicates 
the philosophy that has united 
all of DEM' s roles throughout 
its history: 

... scenic beauty --
and the environmental 
and social well-being 
it reflects -- is a 
basic human need . 
Beauty in the land is 
not just a matter of 
superficial preference 
or fickle 'M'lim; it is 
founded in the values 
that most people find 
important: clean air 
and water , open space , 
peace and quiet , ag r i -
cultural productivity, 
harmony between man 
and nature. A 
landscape is beauti-
ful , not just because 
of its scenery, but 
because of 'M'lat its 
scenery symbolizes. 

DIVISION OF FffiESTS AND PARKS 

Forests are a renewable 
resource. This fact is borne 
out in Massachusetts, where 
acres of burned-over farmland 
considered valueless at the turn 
of the century -- have been 
brought back to become part of 
the sixth largest state forest 
and park system in the nation. 
Sixty percent of Massachusetts 
is covered with forests, and 
DElv\' s Division of Forests and 
Parks manages over 250,000 acres 
of land and water. The largest 
di vision within DEJ.\1, the 
Division of Forests and Parks 
has grown dramatically since its 
earliest days. 
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Massachusetts 1s a melting
pot of forest types, There is a 
great diversity of species here, 
and such vast and varied timber 
resources require a comprehen
sive management strategy. The 
Forest Resources Planning 
Program provides this. As the 
blueprint for all forestrY"-a�ti
vities in the state, it coor-·. 
dinates public and private 
interests in the management of 
these valuable woodlands. 
Though Massachusetts is a den -
sely populated state, it sup
ports a $1. l billion forest 
industry ( in value added through 
manufacturing) , that ranks twen
tieth in the continental United 
States. 

In order to enhance forest 
development and recreational 
activities in state forests and 
parks, the Division must protect 
the forest ecology against 
disease , fires , and insects . 
Each year, more than 8,000 
forest fires scorch 
Massachusetts woodlands, and 
gypsy moths and other pests 
defoliate thousands of trees. 
Prevention, early detection, and 
suppression describe the 
Division's approach to fighting 
fires. They administer educa
tional programs, man observation 
towers, and operate a large 
fleet of fire trucks. To combat 
the menace of insects, they work 
cooperatively with communities, 
offering financial assistance 



and information gathered from 
ground and aerial surveys. In 
1984, the Division also began 
participation in a statewide 
research effort to determine the 
effects of acid deposition on 
the Commonwealth 's natural and 
cultural resources. 

Recreation, too, 1s an 
important resource. To recreate 
means "to restore to health, " 
and though it's difficult to 
quantify peoples' need for 
recreation, it is certainly 
important for our physical well
being as well as our sense of 
inner harmony . Evidence 
suggests that the demand for 
recreation is growing. In 1983, 
more than eleven million people 
enjoyed Massachusetts' forests, 
parks, beaches, reservations, 
rinks, and pools. Through its 
17 3 facilities, the Division of 
Forests and Parks provides 
access to quality space and out
door recreation for residents 
and visitors alike. 

ere increasingly important 
facet of the state park 
recreational experience is the 
Interpretive Program, now 
offered at 38 facilities across 
the state. Park interpreting 
entails communicating to visi

tors in an entertaining and 
informative manner, the history, 
ecology , land management , and 
regulations of the partiOJ lar 
park. In addition to enhancing 
the visitor's experience in the 
parks, the interpretive program 
increases visitor appreciation 
for Department facilities, 
increases visitation, and redu
ces vandalism. 

In addition to the 
Division's rural respon
sibilities, the urban Heritage 
State Park system brings open
space and recreational oppor
tunities to population centers 
across the state. Urban and 
suburban sprawl have distanced 4 

city-dwellers from the country, 
and state parks in cities 
iulfill an important function. 
Launched during the first admi
nistration of Governor Michael 
S. Dukakis, the Heritage State
Parks aim both to improve the
quality of life in ma tu re
industrial cities and to instill
a sense of community pride --

. especially among the young . The 
means to achieve these goals is 
threefold: the Heritage Parks 
promise cultural and economic 
returns. Their objective is 
threefold: historic preser
vation, economic revitalization, 
and recreation. This effort 
underscores a recognition that 
the vitality of the state 
depends in large part, on the 
health of its cities. Eight 
Heritage State Parks are nearing 
completion (Lowell, Lynn, 
Lawrence, Fall River, Gardner, 
Holyoke, Springfield, and North 
Adams) • Four new parks are in 
early development. They are: 
Roxbury, Dorchester Lower Mills, 
Turners Falls, and Blackstone 
Valley. 



Vast wildernesses lie 
within hours of Boston, and the 
Massachusetts state forests and 
parks provide an important link 
between people and the earth. 
As one of the oldest such 
systems in the nation, the state 
forests and parks represent the 
legacy of a century of land con
servation and preservation, and 
have helped to define a land 
ethic that continues to enhance 
the quality of our life in 
Massachusetts. 

1984 INITATIVE.S 

DIVISION OF Fffi.E.STS AND PARKS 

* Drafted and adopted the
Forest Cutting Practice Law
Regulations -- a major effort to
make management planning of
forest and park properties a
priority

* Re-established the Statewide
Trails Advisory Committee as a
companion to accelerated trail
acquisition and management
program

* Established the GOALS
(Guidelines for Operations and
Land Stewardship) program --
GQAf__j provides an opportunity to
develop management policy in
regard to environmental con
cerns. Already in place at
three statE: forests, GOALS
plans identify appropriate uses
in four land management
catagories:

Unique Resource Zones 

Environmental Protection Zones 
Natural Resource Management 

Zones 

Developed Land Zones 

* Completion of the Mount
Wachusett ski area
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* Twenty-one comm uni ties were
added to the Federal Excess
Property Program --
Through the Bureau of Fire
Control, the program awards
fire equipment, vehicles, tools,
office supplies, trailers, and
other federal excess property to
148 Massachusetts communities in
need of such items. During
l 984, $ 572, 854 in excess equip
ment was channelled to local
fire departments.

* Results of a study by the
Bureau of Insect Pest Control
indicated that only 217, 548
acres of Massachusetts forest
lands were visibly affected by
gypsy moths. This is a con
siderable decrease from the pre
vious year's figure of l ,  400, 000
affected acres.

* Instituted the Junior Ranger
Program for 10-14 year-olds at
eight state for est and park
facilities -- This program
encourages the regular use of D6'v\
facilities and reduces
vandalism.

* Designed and built a proto
type log cabin for use by over
night park visitors -- This
type of new cabin will augment
those built in state forests and
parks during the late 1930 's by
members of the Civilian
Conservation Corps (CCC) .

* Interpretive programs are now
offered at thirty-eight facili
ties across the state.
Activities included guided
hikes, campfire talks, movies,
and slide shows. Programs
attracted over 35,000
participants during 1984.

* The Bureau of Urban Services
intiated a program to encourage
visitors to the state network of
u�ban parks



OFFICE OF PI.ANNI NG AND DEVELOPMENT

Numerous opportunities 
exist for DEM to enhance life rn 
the Commonwealth, but the 
Department must have the ability 
to plan wisely and to balance 
environmental , economic , 
recreational, and cultural 
points of view. The Off ice of 
Planning and Development provi
des direction and vision for the 
full range of Department activi
ties. A dedicated commitment 
to the state's landscape and 
natural resources characterizes 
the Planning Office. Planning 
activities range from Greenway 
Grants for river protection to 
urban Heritage State Parks. 

Decisions about land and 
resource use have important con
sequences for the future, and 
although the need for formal 
planning had long been 
recognized by DEM, no such capa -
bility existed until 1962. 
Planning on a statewide scale, 
as practiced today, originated 
in 1966, with the first 
Statewide Comprehensive Outdoor 
Recreation Plan (SCCRP) • .S:CRP 
identifies the state's 
recreational needs, qualifying 
the Commonwealth for federal 
funding for outdoor recreation. 
It is updated every five years. 
DEM ' s long -range land management 
planning program, dubbed GOALS 
( Guidelines for Operations and 
Land Stewardship) , embodies the 
rction of multiple-use land 
management to minimize conflicts 
between various kinds of use on 
any piece of state property. 

Balancing the needs of a 
resource with the needs of a 
community is difficult, because 
while people need access to the 
state's natural resources --
these resources also need pro
tect ion from people • GOALS 1 

multi-disciplinary planning 
teams work to strike a balance 
between both needs. 
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Through the Scenic Rivers 
Program, the Planning Office 
classifies scenic and natural 
qualities of the Commonwealth 's 
rivers and streams, and is able 
to identify those in need of 
protection. Staff planners also 
assist local groups in preparing 
comprehensive river protection 
plans. Through the Greenway 
Program, funds are ·channelled to 
grassroots watershed councils to 
develop and implement their pro
tection efforts. 

Urban land scape s a re 
powerful transmitters of 
society's values, and the Office 
of Planning and Development is 
involved in a number of programs 
which enhance the quality of 
life in towns and cities. The 
Heritage State Park Program 
represents DE!v\' s first major 
urban presence and exemplifies 
the practice of multiple-use 
management strategies. Since 
its inception in 1978, the 
Heritage State Park Program has 
grown into eight innovative 
urban parks. Four new ones are 
currently on the drawing board. 
These parks are proving success
ful in their original aims of 
providing quality open space to 
cities while acting as a stimu-
lus to increase private 
development and tourism. The 
City and Town Commons Program 
provides grants to communities 
for the restoration, rehabilita
tion, and development of commons 



and town centers. This program, 
like the Heritage State Park 
system, typifies DElvi' s committ
ment to protecting the state ' s 
cultural, as well as natural, 
resources. 

Through DEM ' s Olmsted 
Park Restoration Program, grants 
are being administered to eight 
communities with parks designed 
by the great landscape archi
tect, Frederick Law Olmsted. 
The nineteenth-century conser
vation movement was launched in 
MassachusP� �s with the Olmsted 
Park ., .:, cem, and this precedent
setting restoration effort is 
drawing national attention. 
Recent major restoration efforts 
have also focused on Walden 
Pond, the Boston Harbor Islands, 
and South Cape Beach , among 
others. 

lhe 1983 Capital Outlay 
appropriation of $127 million -
to be spent over ten years 
represents the most significant 
such outlay in DEM' s history. 
Notably, it provides a carefully 
crafted balance between urban 
and rural projects. These funds 
allow DEM the flexibility to 
plan ahead and agressively seek 
valuable properties while con
tinuing to develop innovative 
programs. 

Massachusetts has been a 
leader in defining a land ethic 
for America, and the 1983 
Capital Outlay represents the 
latest manifestation of this. 
D.El\1' s forest and park system, 
including the urban state parks, 
is the legacy of a century of 
land conservation and preser
vation. Massachusetts continues 
to prove itself a leader in pro
moti� the quality of life 
through sound environmental 
management. 
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1984 HIGHLIGHTS 

OFFICE OF R.ANNING AND DEVELOPMENT 

With the FY '84 Capital 
OJtlay budget of $ 127 million, 
work continued on: 

* The Heritage State Parks (HSP's)-
$ 30. 8 million for HSP' s rn 
Roxbury , Dorchester, 
Blackstone Valley , and 
Turners Falls 

* Olmsted Park Restoration --
$ 13 mi Ilion for restoration
of twelve 19th century parks
designed by Fredrick Law
Olmsted. This plan is the
first of its magnitude in the
United States.

* The City and Town Commons
Program will award $ 7
million to .\1assachusetts com
munities for restoration and
acquisition of commons and
squares

* A $ 9 million appropriation
will develop Long Wharf in
Boston into a major v isitor
center to irx:rease awareness
and access to the Boston
Harbor Islands



* Schooner Ernestina -- repair
and restoration of this 1894
sailing ship

* Connecticut Valley Action
Program -- planning and
cequisition to preserve and
enhance the character of the
Connecticut River Val1ey

* During FY '84, the Off ice of
Planning and Development
acquired 57 parcels of land
for the state -- at a cost of
$ 3,417,565

BUREAU OF SCI.JD WASTE DISPOSAL 

Waste is a ubiquitous 
problem, a by-product of life .. 
People have always generated 
waste through industrial activi
ties, but since World War I I, 
technological advances and popu -
lation growth have made waste 
management an increasingly 
pressing issue . In 
Massachusetts, DEL\i\' s Bureau of 
Solid Waste Disposal addresses 
this problem. In general, the 
Bureau \\Orks to develop strate
gies for waste management, 
inform the public, and provide 
technical assistance to com -
muni ties with waste facilities. 
The goal is to protect human 
health and the environment. 

Solid waste is probably 
the most visible form of pollu
tion, and in Massachusetts, 
\\e ' re running out of space to 
put it. In addition, as land
fill regulations and air pollu
tion standards force the closing 
of some of the state's older 
facilities, the need for waste 
management options intensifies. 
Inappropriate disposal methods 
have resulted in contamination 
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of some of our precious 
underground water supplies, and 
the costs of trash disposal are 
climbing sharply. In view of 
all this, it. is clear that new, 
environmentally and economically 
sound methods of trash disposal 
must be adopted soon or the 
long-term costs will be enor
mous. 

At the request of Governor 
Dukakis and working with the 
Executive Office. of 
Environmental Affairs and its 
Se:retary, James S. Hoyte, 
the Bureau is developing 
a statewide Solid Waste 
Management Plan that aims to 
assist communities in working 
collectively on thi"s growing 
problem. A �umber of options 
are being considered. One is 
recycling. Many substances in 
refuse have value, and can be 
recycled and used again. 
Resource recovery is another. 
The Bureau assists communities 
by jointly planning for deve
loping waste-to-energy facili
ties in various regions of the 
state. 

The history and evolution 
of solid waste management in the 
Commonwealth is a long one. 
Political, institutional, and 
economic barriers have 
restricted the forward movement 
of sound solid waste practices. 
The current solid waste disposal 
situtation in �assachusetts 
demands immediate and effective 
action from the State and muni
cipalities. 

Working together with 
municipalities and private waste 
management companies, the Bureau 
of Solid Waste Disposal will 
continue its activities in the 
area of solid waste management 
aimed at securing a future of 
sound waste practices in the 
Commonweal th . 



Most manufacturing pro
cesses produce hazardous wastes, 
and Massachusetts is one of the 
leading generators in New 
Ergland. Because we lack enough 
facilities to treat, recycle, 
and dispose of the hazardous 
wastes produced here, more than 
200, 000 tons must be sent out of 
state annually for treatment or 
disposal. Expensive off-site 
treatment and long -term liabi -
lity costs are serious concerns 
to industry. Thus, hazardous 
waste facility siting is a 
pressing issue, and one in \Vhich 
DElv1 plays an active role. The 
challenge for the Bureau of 
Solid Waste Disposal is to 
identify the Commonwealth 's need 
for facilities, to seek good 
companies to address those 
needs, and facilitate a planning 
process between prospective 
developers and communities 
before they enter the siting 
process under the Massachusetts 
Hazardous Waste Facility Siting 
Act. In 1984, the Bureau 
screened many companies and 
identified two that met the 
Department ' s criteria as po ten -
tial developers capable of 
designing a thoughtful proposal 
for Massachusetts. 

The difficulties involved 
in siting hazardous waste faci
lities underscore the importance 
of source reduction, another 
area in \Vhich the Bureau has 
become actively involved. 
Reducing the amount of hazardous 
waste produced at the source is 
a priority of the Dukakis 
Administration. Therefore, in 
addition to the state's clean-
up, regulatory, and siting acti
vities, DElv\ has launched an 
effort to faster the reduction 
of hazardous wastes at the point 
of generation. The concept of 
source reciuction transcends tra
ditional notions of waste mana -
gement by aiming to eliminate or 
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minimize the amount of waste 
produced. Effective source 
reduction is going to take some 
time, and in the interim, the 
state must clean up wastes from 
the past, facilitate the 
building of safe treatment 
plants, and put a sound waste 
management strategy into place. 

1984 INITATIVES 

BUREAU OF SQ.JD WASTE DISPOSAL 

* The bureau was involved in
the planning and implementation
of a statewide hazardous waste
source reduction program

* The bureau has been actively
involved in public education,
public participation, infor
mational exchanges, and com
munity outreach in an effort to
secure sound solid waste manage
ment practices in the
Commonweal th

* State involvement in Chapter
21D, the hazardous waste faci
lity siting process, has been
upgraded - - evaluations of faci
lity need are now based on real
waste generation statistics, not
projections or surveys

* the bureau has worked with
municipal officials, trash
haulers, environmentalists, and
others to develop a draft Solid
Waste Management Plan that
encourages use of a mixture of
trash disposal strategies by
communities: recycling, resource
recovery, and landfills.



DIVISION OF WATER RESa.JRCES 

Living things need water to 
survive. Yet, water is one of 
the resources we most take for 
granted. The Division of Water 
Resources, in concert with the 
Massachusetts Water Resources 
Commission, is charged with 
managing this precious resource. 

Prior to the establishment 
of the Division in 1956, no 
single state agency was respon
sible for water conservation, 
flood-damage prevention, or 
long-range planning. Today, the 
Division of Water Resources is 
�rking on all these fronts to 
meet the state's growing demand 
for water. 

Massachusetts 1s a water
rich state, yet many communities 
lack sufficient water supplies 
to get them through an extended 
dry period. In some instances, 
\\klole regions may face trouble 
in the future. Unequal distri
bution of water resources, 
increasing demand, inadequate 
water storage facilities, and 
contamination of certain water 
supplies account for some of the 
shortages. In addition to con
servation, efforts must be made 
to establish long-range plans, 
augment existing water supply 
sources, improve inf rastruc
tures, and protect these 
supplies from contamination. 
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Water planning is a long
term proposition, and DEN\ is 
looking ahead to the year 2020. 
By collecting accurate water 
data and developing realistic 
rher basin plans and computer 
models, the Division is creating 
the tools engineers and planners 
need to manage our water resour -
ces. This includes the develop
ment of comprehensive water 
resource management plans for 
each of the state ' s twenty -seven 
n 've r basins • 

Changes in water quality, 
as a result of human activity, 
are occuring at ever-increasing 
rates, and though the Division 
i� responsible for water quan -
� more than water quality 
(\\klich is the Department of 
Environmental Quality 
Ergineering' s (DEQE.) job) , the 
two, of course, are related. In 
conjunction with the U .5. 
Geological Survey, the Division 
is collecting groundwater data 
to determine water quality and 
quantity throughout the state. 
Because one-third of 
Massachusetts residents are 
dependent on undeground aquifers 
for their water supply, this 
Groundwater Assessment Program 
is extremely important. Well
drillers are required to 
register annually with the 
Division and report data on 
every well they drill. To 
supplement this information the 
Division also collects and a�a
lyzes stream-flo w and precipita
tion data. 

To reduce damage caused by 
floods, the Division has built 
mo re than two dozen flood 
control reservoirs, and is 
currently involved in providing 
funds for the early acquisition 
of proposed reservoir sites. 



Water distribution is a 
significant concern at local, 
state, national, and inter
national levels. Though the 
total balance of free water on 
earth has probably remained 
constant since pre-Cambrian 
times, problems of pollution and 
distribution make water a 
resource that must be carefully 
managed and protected . The 
demands on our water resources 
are increasing and the Division 
of Water Resources' job is to 
plan for the availability of 
sufficient water for today and 
in the future. 

1984 HIGHLIGHTS 

DIVISION OF WATER RESCURCE.S 

* The Division was transferred
from the supervision and control
of the Water Resources
Commission, with most of the
former statutory functions of
the Commission �ing transferred
to the Division.

* At the designation of
Secretary James S. Hoyte, the
Division assumed the respon
sibility for coordinating EOE.A's
water resources planning effort
and the continuation of work on
river basin plans.

* Baiting Brook-Mic.Jlesex
County -- a project agreement
was drafted for the Baiting
Brook dam -- the 30th project m
the Watershed Protection and
Flood Protection Act program m
Massachusetts.

* Chapter 800, Acts of 1979 --
significant progress was made
with the ongoing studies and the
groundwater recharge study of
Cape Cod . The Cape Cod study
was completed and submitted to
the U . S . Geological
Survey-Reston for review.
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* The Division began nego
tiations for acquisition of the
Rockland Reservoir site for the
purpose of augmenting
Abington/Rockland 's water
supply.

DIVISION OF WATERWAYS 

The Waterways Di vision 1 s 
responsible for construction, 
reconstruction, and development 
of facilities at coastal loca
tions, inland bodies of water, 
and Great Ponds within the 
Commonwealth. Activities 
include flood and erosion 
control, dredging, pier and port 
facilities, recreational boating 
facilities, and related improve
ments. The agency is also 
responsible for the management 
of four state piers, the main
tenance and construction of 
!=X)Ols and rinks in non-MDC 
districts, and for design and 
construction consultation on the 
Public Access Board. 



The Division of Waterways 
receives funding appropriations 
through the Capital Outlay, 
supplementary, deficiency, and 
operating budgets from the 
Legislature. Current 
appropriations amount to 
approximately $ 50 mi !lion. 

T\\enty years ago , the 
Waterways Division employed some 
350 persons to oversee its sta
tewide responsiblilities. 
Tooay, the agency 's staff num
bers twenty-one -- at two 
separate locations in Boston and 
Hingham. It is obvious that the 
Division is frequently unable to 
respond in a timely manner to 
the many mandates imposed on it. 
Innovative management procedures 
have been initiated to correct this 
predicament. 

The Division has developed a 
new system for project selec
tion that includes standardized 
criteria. The Rivers and 
Harbors Program further iden
tifies needs for renovations and 
improvements to the 
Commonwealth's inland and 
coastal waterways. 
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1984 HIGHLIGHTS 
DIVISION OF WATERWAYS 

* Ergaged in forty-nine design
projects totalling S 2,053,000

and represented S 17, 306, 000 in

construction projects

* Nine new construction pro
jects were publicly advertised
and awarded at a total cost of
$1,191,137

* Fourteen construction pro
jects were completed this year
at a total cost of S 4,604, 168

* Reinstituted the traditional
Rivers and Harbors Program
hearing process for selecting
petitions from communities for
waterway improvements and
launched a new application pro
cedure for annually selecting
projects undertaken by the
Division. The selections will
be based on:

need 
public purpose served 
environmental acceptability 
technical feasibility 
depth of public support 

These petitions from across 
the Commonwealth will be used as 
a means to assess state waterway 
needs and with this information, 
the Division will develop its 
long-range program. 
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